
DEVELOPMENT MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

17th April 2013
Present:
Mrs G Hayward (Chair)

Mr A Archer, Mr D Ellis, Councillor P Harries, Councillor M James, Councillor L Jenkins, Councillor R Kilmister, Councillor RM Lewis, Councillor PJ Morgan, Councillor D Rees, Mrs M Thomas and Councillor M Williams.

[Councillor JA Brinsden arrived during consideration of NP/13/0016, Minute 7b) refers]
(NPA Offices, Llanion Park, Pembroke Dock: 10.00a.m. – 11.45a.m.)
1.
Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Ms C Gwyther, Councillor A Lee, Councillor R Owens, Mr EA Sangster and Councillor A Wilcox.
2.
Disclosures of interest

The following Member(s)/Officer(s) disclosed an interest in the application(s) and/or matter(s) referred to below:

	Application and Reference
	Member(s)/Officer(s)
	Action taken



	Minute 7(a) below NP/12/0615 Demolition of existing buildings and erection of 12 houses and 6 flats (all affordable housing) and associated landscaping, parking and access – Council Depot, Crymych

	Councillor M James
	Withdrew from the meeting while the application was being considered


	Minute 7(c) below NP/13/0019 Outline for single dwelling with consideration of means of access and layout only (all other matters reserved) – Land adjacent to 7 Walton Hill, Little Haven

	Councillor P Morgan
	Withdrew from the meeting while the application was being considered



	Minute 8 below – Appeal relating to 16 The Terrace, Rosebush


	Ms V Hirst
	Took no part in the discussion thereon

	Minute 9 below EC11/0117 – 2 Maes y Bont, Mynachlogddu

	Mr D Ellis
	Withdrew from the meeting while the application was being considered




3.
Minutes

The minutes of the meetings held on the 20th March and 8th April 2013 were presented for confirmation and signature.

It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meetings held on the 20th March and 8th April 2013 be confirmed and signed.

4.
Right to speak at Committee

The Chairman informed Members that due notification (prior to the stipulated deadline) had been received from interested parties who wished to exercise their right to speak at the meeting that day.  In accordance with the decision of the National Park Authority of 7th December 2011, speakers on planning applications received after the 1st January 2012 would have 5 minutes to speak (the interested parties are listed below against their respective application(s), and in the order in which they addressed the Committee):

	Reference number
	Proposal
	Speaker



	NP/13/0016
	Detached garage with loft space – the Old Coastguard Station, Broad Haven

	Ian Bartlett, agent

	NP/13/0019
	Outline application for single dwelling with consideration of means of access and layout only (all other matters reserved) – Land adjacent to 7 Walton Hill, Little Haven
	Andrew Vaughan-Harries, objector

	NP/13/0031
	Amend existing and install new safety railings.  Reopen windows to former generator house, fit timber door and raise doorway lintel – St Catherines Island, Castle Beach, Tenby
	Peter Prosser, applicant


5.
Planning Applications received since the last meeting

The Head of Development Management reminded Members of the protocol that had been introduced whereby “new” applications would now be reported to Committee for information.  These “new” applications were ones that had been received since preparation of the previous agenda and were either to be dealt with under officers’ delegated powers or at a subsequent meeting of the Development Management Committee.  The details of these 38 applications were, therefore, reported for information and Members were informed that 15 were deemed to be invalid.

NOTED.
6.
Members’ Duties in Determining Applications


The Solicitor’s report summarised the role of the Committee within the planning system and stated that planning decisions had to be made in accordance with statutory provisions and the adopted Local Development Plan unless material considerations indicated otherwise.  It stressed that non-material considerations had to be disregarded when taking planning decisions and stated that personal circumstances were only very rarely material to planning decisions.  Provided members applied the Planning Acts lawfully and in a fair and impartial manner they would also comply with the Authority’s duties under the Human Rights Act 1998 insofar as it applies to planning decisions. It was also important that Members applied the guidance contained in the Authority’s Planning Code of Good Practice while carrying out their statutory duties. 


NOTED 
7.
Reports of the Head of Development Management
The Committee considered the detailed reports of the Head of Development Management, wherein were listed the comments of various organisations that had been consulted on a number of applications for planning permission.  Upon consideration of all available information, which included late representations that were reported verbally at the meeting, the Committee determined the applications as recorded below (the decision reached on each follows the details of the relevant application):
[Councillor M James disclosed an interest in the following item and withdrew from the meeting while it was being discussed]
	(a)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/12/0615

	
	APPLICANT:
	Mr G Thomas, Cymdeithas Tai Cantref

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Demolition of existing buildings and erection of 12 houses and 6 flats (all affordable housing) and associated landscaping, parking and access

	
	LOCATION:
	Council Depot, Crymych


It was reported that this was a full application for the demolition of existing redundant buildings and the erection of 12 houses and 6 flats, all affordable housing, and associated landscaping, parking and access, at the former Council Depot, Crymych.  The site was allocated in the adopted Local Development Plan for housing development with a requirement for well-designed perimeter planting to enhance the local landscape character, as the site was very visible within the wider landscape.
The application was for a mix of two-storey properties, including three blocks of flats.  There were considered to be no amenity issues as the nearest properties had no habitable rooms facing them, and with regard to properties on the western boundary of the site, the minimum distance was 22m between habitable rooms.  However it was suggested that the imposition of a condition removing permitted development rights with regard to new openings should ensure that no further amenity was lost.   
The properties had been designed so as to harmonise with the surrounding character of the village in terms of proportions, material and detailing.  However there were a number of design elements that were not considered acceptable and the applicant had been requested to reconsider these elements of the proposal and submit revised drawings addressing these concerns.  These had been received prior to the meeting and officers now considered the application to be acceptable in design terms.
A number of concerns had been expressed by residents with regard to the drainage from the site, and it was reported at the meeting that a further letter raising similar issues had been received since writing the report.  The application had stated that the foul sewage would be disposed of either via mains sewer or an on-site package treatment plant.  Surface water would be disposed of through the existing watercourse and through a sustainable drainage system which was likely to include the use of oversize pipes for storage of water within the site itself.  The Environment Agency (now Natural Resources Wales) and Dŵr Cymru Welsh Water had both indicated that they had no objection to these measures, subject to conditions, including a feasibility study to ascertain whether Crymych Waste Water Treatment Works could take the foul water discharges from the proposed development.  It was also recommended that the County Council’s Land Drainage Engineer be consulted in view of the known flooding issues with the water course.  He had also replied that he found the drainage arrangements to be acceptable.  The application was therefore recommended for approval, subject to conditions.  
Pauline Cotton had informed officers that she wished to speak on this application, however she was not present at the meeting.

Members of the Committee welcomed the development, which would provide affordable housing on what was a brownfield site.  They raised a number of questions with regard to the finishes of the properties and the ability of the Authority to ensure that the properties remained affordable in perpetuity, and these were answered by officers. 
DECISION:  That the application be approved subject to conditions relating to the time period, accordance with approved drawings, affordable housing to be retained in perpetuity, materials, sample panels, landscaping and tree protection, Highway Authority conditions, Environment Agency conditions, Welsh Water conditions, Public Protection conditions, Code III standard conditions, removal of Permitted Development rights for new openings, Air Source Heat Pumps and Protected species report measures.
[Councillor JA Brinsden arrived during consideration of the following application]
	(b)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/13/0016

	
	APPLICANT:
	Mr & Mrs Banner

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Detached garage with loft space

	
	LOCATION:
	The Old Coastguard Station, Broad Haven


This application proposed the erection of a new detached garage within the grounds of the Old Coastguard Station, a dwelling house in Broad Haven.  The property had been converted from a small disused coastguard hut into full residential use following its approval in 2001 and later extended following a permission granted by the Authority in 2010.  A planning application had been submitted in 2012 for the erection of a detached garage which had been refused by the Authority under delegated powers by virtue of the height, scale, design and siting as it was considered to constitute an overly dominant development that would not relate well with the existing dwelling.

The current application was a revised scheme with a slightly amended design which also reduced the height of the garage.  The principle of a garage associated with the dwelling was acceptable, but although the changes resulted in a smaller building, officers did not consider that they were sufficient to result in a development which related well with the existing dwelling house, and as such would result in a dominant structure which would impact unacceptably upon surrounding visual amenity adjacent to a green wedge and the special qualities of the National Park.  It was therefore recommended for refusal.
The application was reported to the Committee for determination as the recommendation for refusal was contrary to the views expressed by The Havens Community Council.

Mr Ian Bartlett, the agent, then addressed the Committee.  He wished to emphasise two issues.  Firstly that there was an established need for a double garage with loft space as the existing dwelling, being a conversion, was very compact with no loft space (the first floor living space was vaulted to the roofline) and limited cupboard storage.  The household also owned three vehicles, two of which needed secure storage, in addition to that needed for garden items.  Secondly siting the garage in the location proposed was the obvious position as it was adjacent to the area of existing car parking.  The resubmitted scheme had been reduced in both footprint and height and the levels at the proposed location were 6 foot lower than the slab level of the dwelling.  This, together with the lower ridge height, would ensure the garage was subservient to the dwelling.  The view of the proposed garage from the road would be lessened by the boundary hedge which was 4m high at the point nearest the garage.  He considered the finishes to be sympathetic and matched the dwelling.  Mr Bartlett concluded that the Community Council supported the application and the Highway Authority had offered no objection.
Members shared officers concern regarding the scale of the garage when compared to the adjacent house, however they hoped that the applicants would work with officers to find an appropriate solution.

DECISION:  That the application be refused for the following reason:
1. The proposed garage would, by virtue of its height, scale, design and siting constitute an overly dominant development that would not relate well with the existing dwelling and would have a significant adverse impact upon the character of the immediate area, designated as a Green Wedge, to the detriment of the qualities and special character of the National Park. It would therefore conflict with the aims of Policy 1 (National Park Purposes and Duty), Policy 8 (Special Qualities), Policy 15 (Conservation of the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority), Policy 29 (Sustainable Design) and Policy 30 (Amenity) of the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Local Development Plan (Adopted September 2010).

[Councillor P Morgan disclosed an interest in the following application and withdrew from the meeting while it was considered].
	(c)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/13/0019

	
	APPLICANT:
	Executors Estate of late Mr R Llewelin

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Outline application for single dwelling with consideration of means of access and layout only (all other matters reserved)

	
	LOCATION:
	Land adjacent to 7 Walton Hill, Little Haven


It was reported that the above-mentioned application site lay within the centre boundary for the village of Little Haven and the principle of new residential development was therefore acceptable, subject to it satisfying the other policy requirements of the Local Development Plan.  The site had a lengthy history of applications for the erection of a single dwelling on the site, culminating in an appeal for a three-bedroomed house having been dismissed in December 2012 because of the lack of provision of an affordable housing commuted sum.  The current application was identical to that dismissed on appeal, apart from an agreement by the applicant to provide the required commuted sum.
Although letters of objection had been received from neighbouring properties concerning the visual impact of the proposal on the village, and the Authority’s Conservation Officer had raised objection to the proposal in that it harmed the setting of the village’s Conservation Area by reason of its cross contour layout, the appeal Inspector had found that the proposal was acceptable and only refused the appeal because of the absence of an affordable housing contribution.  He stated that the proposed layout and orientation would not appear incongruous or out of place, and that the height, width and length of the proposed dwelling would be in keeping with others in the vicinity, and so would be visually acceptable.  As the same scheme had been resubmitted, an objection on the grounds that were rejected on appeal could not be sustained in relation to this application.  Therefore, subject to conditions, the proposal was recommended for approval.

Mr Andrew Vaughan-Harries addressed the Committee, speaking on behalf of objectors to the proposals Mr and Mrs May, and Mr and Mrs Philips who lived at Pendyffryn and Mount Pleasant respectively.  He pointed out that while the application was in outline, both the access and the layout – including siting and orientation, in addition to the size of the property, which would be of two storeys in height– were included within it.  He therefore circulated copies of the elevations as submitted, acknowledging that the details of the design were indicative only.  His clients were dismayed that, after so many refusals and appeals, the officer recommendation was one of approval.  They feared that the proposed dwelling would tower above and overlook their properties, as well as being prominent within the Conservation Area, National Park and from the Coast Path.  Mr Vaughan-Harries noted the objections of the Authority’s Conservation Officer and drew Members’ attention to comments made by both officers and Planning Inspector on previous applications and appeals pointing out what had been considered to be the detrimental and obtrusive nature of a dwelling at this location.  He suggested that even though the design was not under consideration, the orientation of the proposed dwelling being cut into the slope would be difficult and needed careful consideration, even if Members were minded to grant permission; he suggested that a site visit might be useful.  Mr Vaughan-Harries concluded by saying that even though one Inspector had found that the principle of a dwelling at this location was acceptable, other Inspectors had not, and he urged the Committee to refuse the application.
Some Members recalled considering the application which had been refused in May 2012 and were comfortable with the reasons for refusal given at that time.  They therefore sought the views of officers on the appeal.  The Head of Development Management admitted to having some sympathy with the objectors, however she pointed out that the Inspector’s decision was a material consideration of which account had to be taken.    She therefore had no alternative but to recommend approval. She also noted that a new Development Plan had been adopted in September 2010 which included the plot within the development limit for Little Haven, where it had previously been excluded under the Joint Unitary Development Plan.
One Member, however, believed that the Authority should remain consistent in its decisions and refuse the application, following the Conservation Officer in his strong reasons for refusal.  There was no certainty that another Inspector would allow any future appeal.  The Head of Development Management advised that the Authority would be at high risk of having to pay costs on any such appeal.  The Solicitor, Mr Huw Williams, added that while previous decisions did not form binding precedents, due to the recent date of the appeal, any Inspector determining a further appeal would give that decision careful consideration before coming to a different conclusion.
Members wanted to be clear about what an approval that day would bind the Authority to, and the Head of Development Management therefore provided clarification that the building would need to be within the maximum limits of height, breadth and width set out in the application.  Members were particularly concerned about the height of the property within the landscape, as without having the slab level, the ridge height of 7.3m could not be determined.  It was also proposed that if permission were granted, the reserved matters application be brought before the Committee for consideration.
DECISION:  
1. That the application be approved subject to affordable housing contribution, conditions relating to time period, reserved matters, approved drawings, traditionally styled dwelling, samples, sample panel, roof material, tree protection, landscaping, Code II conditions, access gates, parking and turning requirements, foul and surface water drainage arrangements and informatives required by the Environment Agency and Coal Authority.
2. That any future reserved matters application be reported to the Committee for decision and not dealt with under delegated powers.
	(d)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/13/0031 (Listed Building application)

	
	APPLICANT:
	Mr P Prosser

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Amend existing and install new safety railings.  Reopen windows to former generator house, fit timber door and raise doorway lintel

	
	LOCATION:
	St Catherines Island, Castle Beach, Tenby


It was reported that this application for listed building consent was separate to an application for planning consent for the redevelopment and change of use of the island and fort to a visitor attraction (NP/13/0071) which would be considered at a future meeting of the Committee.    
Before considering the application, The Head of Development Management explained that while it had been hoped to arrange a site visit for Members before the planning application came before them, this had not proved possible due to logistical and health and safety issues.  It had therefore been agreed with the Chairman that as an exception a 15 minute presentation and video be given to the Committee as an alternative.  There followed some discussion on whether additional time would be granted to objectors to the scheme to put their case or whether, as an alternative, an ‘off-site’ visit be undertaken, at which the video could be shown.  The Chairman reassured the Committee that whatever arrangements were made would be fair to both applicant and objectors, while also ensuring that Members had sufficient information to determine the application.
The Building Conservation Officer explained that where buildings were both listed and scheduled – as in the case of the fort itself – the legislation pertaining to scheduling took priority and listed building control did not apply.  The scope of the application therefore concerned only the refurbishment of a small detached outbuilding (former generator house) and the provision of new safety railings, and the works to the scheduled ancient monument would require scheduled ancient monument consent from Cadw.
Officers considered that the proposed scheme was in keeping with the character of the listed buildings, and their setting, and as such they advised that the application be recommended to Cadw for listed building consent subject to conditions.  The application did not fall within the provisions of the Listed Building Delegation Direction awarded to the Authority by the Welsh Government  as St Catherine’s Fort was listed Grade II*.
Mr Prosser, the applicant, addressed the Committee.  He explained that the small building was currently derelict, having been vandalised, and the proposal would restore it to a usable state.  Raising the door lintel, currently situated at chest height, would assist with this, as would unblocking the windows which were proposed to be of period style with two lights in each window.  The railings which were in need of upgrading, were required for the safety of visitors due to the 20m drop to the cliffs below.

One Member wished to emphasise that this application was quite separate from the main application and had to be judged in isolation.  He asked that pressure continue to be put on Cadw to prosecute the owners of the Grade 2* Fort which was in a deplorable state.  However Officers advised that with as a planning application is awaiting decision this should not be pursued with CADW for the time being.
Another Member asked about the low level lighting, and was informed that this would be 13mm from the ground but that further details of its position and the duration of its operation could be required through a condition. 

DECISION:  That the application be recommended to Cadw for listed building consent to be approved subject to conditions relating to time implementation, compliance with the plan, requiring infill details of the stanchions to be retained and further details of the position and duration of operation of the lighting to be provided.
	(e)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/13/0123

	
	APPLICANT:
	Miss J Simpson

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Erection of 2 interpretive/information panels

	
	LOCATION:
	St Davids Airfield, St Davids


The Solicitor reminded the Committee that the application was brought before it as the applicant was the National Park Authority, and the proposal was on land which was within its ownership.  

Planning permission was sought for the erection of two interpretation/information panels at St Davids Airfield.  The proposal was considered to be acceptable in terms of scale, siting and design as well as all other planning issues.  It was also considered to comply with the Local Development Plan and National Planning Policy.
It was also noted that the consultation period for the receipt of objections from statutory consultees or third parties had not expired and therefore it was recommended that the application be delegated to the Chief Executive/Direction of Park Direction and Planning/the Head of Development Management to issue consent if no objections were received.
DECISION:  That the application be delegated to the Chief Executive/Direction of Park Direction and Planning/the Head of Development Management to grant planning permission subject to conditions, on the receipt of no objections from the outstanding consultees or third party objections by the end of the statutory consultation period.
8.
Appeals
The Head of Development Management reported on 13 appeals (against planning decisions made by the Authority) that were currently lodged with the Welsh Government, and detailed which stage of the appeal process had been reached to date in every case.

NOTED.

[Mr D Ellis disclosed an interest the following item and withdrew while it was being considered]

9.
Enforcement - EC11/0117 – 2 Maes y Bont, Mynachlogddu
It was reported that since June 2011 officers of the Authority had been investigating an alleged breach of planning control involving the sub-division of a single dwelling house into two separate units of accommodation at 2 Maes y Bont, Mynachlogddu.  Planning permission had been granted for an extension at this property, and this had been completed, however tenants to the main dwelling had no access to this extension which had a kitchen at ground floor level and an internal staircase.
Despite repeated requests for return of the Planning Contravention Notice served on the owner, this had not been returned to the Authority.  The failure to return a Planning Contravention Notice was an offence in itself, and was resulting in the authority being unable to undertake its enforcement duties properly.  It was therefore considered that action should be taken against the non-return of the notice to enable these duties to be pursued.
It was RESOLVED that the Chief Executive/Direction of Park Direction and Planning/the Head of Development Management be authorised to instruct solicitors to commence prosecution proceedings in the Magistrates Court for the non-return of the Planning Contravention Notice.
10.
The Consideration of Wind Turbine Colour in Landscape Visual Impact Assessments (LVIA’s) for Wind Turbine Proposals
In dealing with a number of planning applications for wind turbines of varying scales, Members had queried whether the use of colour would influence the visual impact of wind turbines and whether there was scope to consider different colours for such turbines within the National Park.
To assist Members, the report aimed to provide a very brief overview of the issues of colour and visual impact; the approach of the Authority to date, the considerations taken into account, the approaches of other local planning authorities and the views from local agents who submit wind turbine proposals.  A number of research papers had touched on this issue, and the report also drew on their findings.

The report concluded that the current site by site approach was the most appropriate, however consideration of colour would be given at the pre-application stage, with agents and applicants being alerted to the possible use of different colours to reduce visual impacts.

Members welcomed the report, which they considered provided a sensible and pragmatic way forward.

NOTED.

11.
Delegated applications/notifications
22 applications/notifications had been issued since the last meeting under the delegated powers scheme that had been adopted by the Committee, the details of which were reported for Members’ information.  Of the 22, it was reported that 4 applications had been refused and 3 withdrawn.  

NOTED.
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